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San Juan County Voluntary Stewardship Program

Quarterly Work Group Meeting
Minutes
Tuesday, December 13, 2022

10:30-12 p.m.
Attendees: 
Pauline Chiquet (SJICD), Paul Andersson (SJICD), Laura Pitts (SJICD), Cathi Winings (SJICD), Ron Shultz (WSCC), Alex Richard (WDFW), Bruce Gregory (SJICD), Faith Van De Putte (ARC), Grant Carlton (SJC), Charlie Behnke (SJC Land Bank), Leslie Michel (WSDA), Dean Dougherty (SJPT), Learner Limbach (Orcas Co-op)
1. Introductions – Welcome and Introductions
2. Adaptive Management Plan Progress Report
· Implementation: Individual Stewardship Plan (ISP) updates
Three ISPs are actively being planned between Pauline and Bruce on Orcas Island, San Juan Island, and Lopez Island. A total of 10 ISPs are set to be completed by the end of 2022. 
· GIS: GIS intern work
GIS intern Bernard Cowen continues to work on mapping projects for VSP. Bernard is developing a baseline HRCD (High Resolution Change Detection) dataset that includes rates of change leading up to 2011. HRCD data is composed of polygon areas of change that are identified as impervious surfaces, semi-impervious surfaces, and canopy loss. Current and future rates of change will be compared to the baseline rates for the five-year report. Bernard has completed planning templates for farm and forest plan maps, in addition to a database to track Best Management Practices (BMPs) implemented in the county. Bernard’s internship is wrapping up, but the hope is to keep him on board for one last project which will focus on geologically hazardous areas and sites with class ‘e’ soils. 

Action item: Cathi to follow up on HRCD data to determine if most recent 2021 data is available. 

· Outreach: BMP survey updates and next steps
The BMP survey has undergone a final round of edits in which the option to record practices in place both before and after 2011 was added. Outreach materials have been printed and distributed to over 300 landowners digitally and electronically. As of now, over 25 participants have taken the survey. The deadline for submitting a survey to win one of three raffle prizes (water meter, soil test, or pasture stick) is January 15th, 2023. 
· Monitoring: Stream Visual Assessment Protocol (SVAP) training debrief - Discussion of training and proposed stream assessment and water quality monitoring protocol changes specific to San Juan County.
SJICD, WDFW, and NRCS attended a joint SVAP (Stream Visual Assessment Protocol) training led by Rachel Maggi (NRCS) on November 15th, 2022. Fourteen people joined the training, which took place along two reaches of Garrison Creek: one upstream forested site on NPS land and one impacted agricultural site, both with very different stream condition results. As a result of the training, slight modifications have been proposed to the protocol to best measure conditions unique to the San Juan Islands, including removing the salinity element and only taking nutrient enrichment observations during the summertime. 

The False Bay water quality monitoring program conducted by UW-Friday Harbor Labs has been discontinued, so this data will no longer be available to inform the water quality benchmark. As a result, in addition to using three main SVAP elements (riparian area quality, riparian area quantity, and canopy cover) as metrics for stream condition, temperature and dissolved oxygen measurements will be taken at each SVAP location, and this information will be used to inform the water quality benchmark.  
Outreach has begun in Crow Valley, Garrison Creek, and False Bay Creek to involve more landowners in potential riparian restoration projects, which will connect large reaches of these streams as potential fish habitat areas. A plan is being developed to conduct SVAP assessments on these sites in the Spring of 2023. 
3. 2023 Biennial Report

· Review of 2021 Biennial Report in preparation for submitting 2023 report (due August 2023).
The last Biennial Report was completed in 2021 in conformance with WSCC Policy Brief #05-18, responding to eight specific questions. The next Biennial Report is due August 2023, and discussions around writing the report have begun. Moving forward, it is not necessary to follow exactly the same format as years past, although Ron Shultz is in favor of staying consistent and adding data to substantiate any claims made. 
The Work Group discussed Ag Viability and Climate Change as two areas that would potentially require a different approach in the 2023 report than in the 2021 report. These are discussed below. 
· Ag Viability Study: Discussion of approach (justification, timing, cost contributions, alignment with other initiatives, expansion of participant engagement)
Previous Ag Viability surveys have been conducted in Spring of 2017 and in Fall of 2020 and were intended to be conducted on a two-year cycle. The Work Group discussed conducting another survey as soon as possible to inform the 2023 Biennial Report. Faith Van De Putte mentioned that it would be feasible to put out a survey and receive results for a report in time for the Biennial Report due date of August. The previous survey report was facilitated by the WSU Social Economic Research Center, who has been contacted again and indicated availability to conduct a similar survey report. Learner Limbach is also in favor of expediting the survey to align with the Food System Team report which will launch in June 2023. 

Past funding for the survey was split between the CD and the FST, while the FST covered the cost of the survey report. The cost this round would be similar to what it was previously ($3000 for the survey and $5500 for the report). The SJICD will check the VSP budget to see about the possibility of reallocating funds to cover this project. FST has additional potential funds available, and Faith will check with the county to see if there is room to contribute on behalf of ARC. Learner and Faith will take the lead on putting out the survey with input from the CD on VSP-specific benchmarks needing to be included. 

· Climate Change reporting: Discussion of metrics, monitoring tools, and potential need for adaptive management (reference Page 83 of VSP Work Plan)
The Work Group discussed the current Climate Change chapter within the VSP Work Plan. As it stands, the wording is quite redundant and vague. This year’s Biennial Report is an opportunity to address and report on these metrics, but there is concern that this is outside of the Work Group’s current capacity this round and that any reporting should follow specific work that has been or will be implemented. The Work Group agreed to let work and implementation in the coming years provide the content for Climate Change reporting in a future Biennial Report and Adaptive Management Plan. Other committees such as the Climate Sustainability Committee are already working to put together GHG inventories and recommending specific actions to be taken - the VSP Work Group should leverage and complement this work already in progress. Several work items will likely be developed or implemented in the next six months (much of which will hopefully be funded by the WSCC Sustainable Farms and Fields grant program) that will inform the conversation and reporting, including:

i. Incorporating a Carbon/Climate Change element into ISPs 

ii. Leveraging the long-awaited, newly approved NRCS interim practice 336 on Soil Carbon Amendments to support the field application of carbon-sequestering soil amendments such as biochar
iii. Maintenance and expansion of the no-till drill equipment rental program

iv. Quantifying the carbon impacts of these and other ag activities through the COMET software calculator tool to provide consistent metrics of performance

4. Budget Updates/Funding Outlook

· VSP budget depletion schedule through June 30, 2023 
The VSP budget depletion is on par with the delivery of services; 70% of the budget has been expended, and roughly the same workload has been completed. Budget line items (especially $10k for capital fund projects) will be reallocated based on actual dollars spent. 10% of funds are eligible to move from and to existing line items and may serve areas of need. Sustainable Farm & Fields 
· (SFF) grant application - $26,000 request for improving climate smart practices in ag planning and technical assistance
An application was put in for $26,000 of technical assistance for climate smart practices. This includes developing ISPs which will specifically address carbon as a resource concern. The scope of work would also support the expansion of the current no-till drill rental program. The application process is competitive and in its first year, so the CD proposed a modest budget this year, with the hopes that the program continues into following years. 
5. VSP Project Funding

· VSP Cost Share Project approval request: Lopez Hill Farm Heavy Use Area – See attached project proposal
Travis Arnott is third generation farmer seeking funding assistance for a barn heavy use area for his cows. Much of the property is used as a heavy use area currently. There is a lot of mud which contributes to drainage concerns. The project will focus on 3000 square feet of concrete with 300 linear feet of fencing. The project will require the full $50,000. In order to move forward with the project, the Work Group must first approve. The funds must then pass through County Council for final approval. 

Outcome: The Work Group unanimously approved the project. SJICD will take next steps to apply for project funding by listing the project in the CPDS program and making a formal application. SJICD will inform SJC Council of the progress and request their formal acceptance of grant funds, if awarded. 
· Salmon Recovery Funding project discussion: False Bay Preserve fence replacement
False Bay Preserve has been approved to receive Salmon Recovery Funding for a fence replacement project. The Work Group discussed the impacts of this funding opportunity and the recent response from the Clean Water Advisory Committee (CWAC) which proposed to remove cattle entirely from this area and not move forward with the proposed fencing of the creek. 

Charlie Behnke is in favor of moving forward with a fencing project. The Land Bank has been working with John Wilson for many years with two-year lease agreements and plans to renew the lease this year for another two-year cycle as long as John is still farming. The Land Bank would consider moving the current fence line out a bit for more of a setback against the stream while still allowing the ag viability of the pastures. Future management may change when John moves on, and more intensive prescribed grazing could be looked at in the future. 

Dean Dougherty mentioned that the Trust is also in favor of the fence project. The Trust has an easement on the property and has noticed improvements in the land by fencing animals out of the creek on the eastern portion of the parcel. The Trust expects similar results with a fence to the west. 
Cathi Winings voiced concerns from the CWAC of bacteria remobilization in manure with pasture saturation. Bruce Gregory suggested any practice be founded in science such as water quality testing to determine the root of the problem. It was recommended that water quality tests be conducted above the fenced area and below the fenced area to determine the impact on water quality that cattle grazing in that area are actually having. This would also help understand the degree to which upstream grazing is having an impact. 
Faith Van De Putte is in favor of the fence project and noted the goal of VSP is to protect critical areas AND have ag viability continue. Paul Andersson mentioned the opportunity for more compromise in this instance by the ag operator and landowner since there is potential for fish presence; alternative ag uses other than grazing could still take place but with less impact. Although no formal consensus was reached, many members of the group support the fencing project and do not consider it a loss to move forward. The project managers will proceed as planned to construct new fencing on this parcel. 
6. Action items from previous meetings
· Beaverton Marsh project – not discussed.

7. Other updates and next steps
· In person WSCC Joint VSP Meeting presentation (January 12th)
· San Juan County Council presentation – VSP project approval, general updates and new Work Group member appointments
· Cathi to follow up on most recent HRCD data

· SJICD to review VSP budget for Ag Viability funds and other necessary reallocations

· Faith to contact county regarding funding for Ag Viability study

· Conduct Ag Viability Study

· Continue to spread the word about the BMP Survey (link: https://www.sanjuanislandscd.org/vsp-survey)
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